Advices on the taking of Minutes in meeting of Friends
Many if not all of the remarks which follow will be a repetition of facts already known. This will be an effort to put that knowledge together into a coherent whole which one hopes will be enhanced by contributions from others.

Certain mechanical ways in which one may approach the work of Assistant, or Recording, Clerk are best handled promptly, and early on, so that any uneasiness in these relatively unimportant matters can be kept in their proper perspective. Specifically, a good supply of writing materials contributes to poise and comfort. Several well sharpened pencils, or a couple of pens, and a large notebook with a spiral binder are most helpful. Broken pencil points and slipping, sliding, flying sheets of paper do not an adequate Assistant Clerk make! The use of a notebook, bound in a style most congenial to the writer, keeps the business of the session in the order in which it was presented. It is well to keep in mind that, if possible, familiarity with the proposed agenda is useful.
The Assistant Clerk should come to any Meeting for Business in very much the same way that one comes to any other Meeting for Worship: personal problems, anxieties, and irritations laid aside as completely as possible, and mind and heart prepared to listen for the Truth. Listening for the Truth, and expressing it, is an activity the Recording Clerk shares with the Presiding Clerk. As one listens to Friends speak to business one takes the measure of what is being said, listening for Truth and right  ordering in the mater. It should then be written down, clearly and concisely, with as much brevity as is possible without damaging the whole. Friends’ principle of simplicity is wanted here, without extravagance or detraction. Friends on the floor of the Meeting can be of great help with brief statements of approval or agreement, I.E., Agree, or, Approve. Unity is easily determined in these cases. Those Friends who become discursive, or redundant, or prefer re-statement in their own vocabulary, or digress to other matters, offer an opportunity to the Assistant Clerk and others to exercise patience and to hold to the Truth. It is the chore of the Presiding Clerk to deal with this sort of thing.
Sensitive listening is especially important when real differences, spoken or unspoken, are present in the Meeting. The resolution of this type of difficulty is primarily the responsibility of the Presiding Clerk but the Recording Clerk can assist in the matter by holding it in the Light until work on it is completed. Unity, or postponement of action, is then minuted.
If the Assistant Clerk feels moved to speak in Meeting, he should make it quite clear, by moving away from the Clerks’ table or otherwise, that he is not speaking as a Clerk.

When difficulty in expressing the sense of the Meeting is encountered, great help can be expected from those who have served in the capacity of Assistant Clerk before, and from present and preceding Presiding Clerks. The quiet, loving concentration of all members of the Meeting is strengthening. When words are slow in coming right it is the responsibility of all present to wait upon the Lord until Light comes and right ordering of words is found. Sometimes especially felicitous expression comes from a Friend who is usually more or less inarticulate. The use of this “waiting time” by some Friends to make announcements or to communicate personally with a neighboring Friend is deplorable.
The sparse use of personal names in recording the Minutes is based on the principle that spoken ministry has its source in the common good and it really doesn’t matter just which Friends expresses it.

When a committee or sub-committee, is named the first named Friend is expected to convene it. If this is carelessly done, and a subsequently named Friend is a more suitable convenor, the Recording Clerk can re-arrange the order so that when the list is read back and approved by the Meeting, the order of names will be as Friends desire. Ideally, this would not be necessary since Friends would first center down on the needs of the committee being named and no name would be mentioned until the most appropriate one rose to the surface to be followed by names of other Friends with complementary abilities.
Minutes of committees should list those present, and those who have sent regrets, in the first paragraph along with date, time and place of meeting. Again, simplicity is well served if the convenor is first named. Designation in the Minutes as a convenor, clerk, chairman, etc. is thereby rendered unnecessary except when absence occurs and a clerk for the day has to be named. He should be so designated in the minutes. Visitors, be it to a Committee, Monthly or Yearly Meeting, who have been greeted by the Clerk should be noted by name in the minutes, together with an accompany identifying phrase or statement.
In recording the names of new, transferring, or deceased members, Friends have used full and complete names with no initialisms. If in Meeting we have fallen away from this careful accuracy, perhaps we should return to it. The use of nicknames, or forenames without surnames, elsewhere in the Minutes is careless of the dignity of the Friend named.
All minutes whether written in Committees, Monthly, or Yearly Meeting should be read back and approved by those present and signed by both Clerks.

Minutes once approved should not be changed when being typed in final form. This does not mean that fuller forms of names cannot be given, nor spelling corrected, nor that abbreviations can not be spelled out. Gross errors which have been inadvertently overlooked when minutes were read back and approved can not to changed by editing but can be brought to the attention of the next meeting of the same body of Friends and corrected by them by the writing of a new and corrected minute under the new date.
When full minutes of a previous session are read at the beginning of a meeting a sense of continuity is obtained that is not otherwise present. This practice has fallen into dis-use perhaps because some have taken advantage of the reading to re-open matters already settled and thus impede progress to new business. Whenever Friends have disciplined themselves to avoid this trap, the practice of reading preceding minutes at the beginning of a new session might well be revived. No summarization can serve as a substitute for it.
Individual reading of minute of meetings of other times and other Friends is a rewarding experience in several ways. One is always enriched by observing the standards of excellence of others and is strengthened to renew one’s own efforts in that regard.

Although a Friend may feel inadequate or unable to serve as an Assistant or Recording Clerk, he should be encouraged to do so. No one knows what he can do until he tries. Many have found themselves strengthened and unexpectedly enriched by this work. If one really believes in service to God through the Religious Society of Friends the conduct of business after the manner of Friends, and the principles underlying Friends’ ways, then one should not shrink from this ay of serving if asked to do so.

Elois Rogers, 2/25/79, at a workshop for clerks held by Friends Meeting of Washington
